

This information is available free of charge in electronic, audio, Braille and large print versions, on request.

For assistance in understanding or reading this document or specific information about this Agenda or on the "Public Participation" initiative please call the Committee Team on 01629 761133 or email committee@derbyshiredales.gov.uk

Planning Committee

Minutes of a Planning Committee meeting held at 6.00 pm on Tuesday, 14th June, 2022 in the Council Chamber, Town Hall, Matlock, DE4 3NN.

PRESENT Councillor Jason Atkin - In the Chair

Councillors: Richard FitzHerbert, Helen Froggatt, Tom Donnelly, Graham Elliott, Stuart Lees, Garry Purdy, Robert Archer, Sue Burfoot,

Neil Buttle, Jacqueline Allison and Peter O'Brien

Chris Whitmore (Development Control Manager), Gareth Griffiths (Senior Planning Officer), Kerry France (Legal Services Manager), Tommy Shaw (Democratic Services Team Leader) and Angela Gratton

(Democratic Services Officer)

Members of the Public - 19

Note:

"Opinions expressed or statements made by individual persons during the public participation part of a Council or committee meeting are not the opinions or statements of Derbyshire Dales District Council. These comments are made by individuals who have exercised the provisions of the Council's Constitution to address a specific meeting. The Council therefore accepts no liability for any defamatory remarks that are made during a meeting that are replicated on this document."

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor(s): Peter Slack

22/22 - INTERESTS

There were no declarations of interest.

23/22 - APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

It was moved by Councillor Garry Purdy, seconded by Councillor Richard FitzHerbert and

RESOLVED (Unanimously)

That the minutes of the meeting of the Planning Committee held on 12 April 2022 and 10 May 2022 be approved as a correct record.

24/22 - APPLICATION NO. 21/01346/LBALT

The Development Manager gave a presentation showing details of the application and photographs of the site and surroundings.

The Committee visited the site prior to the meeting to allow Members to appreciate the proposal in the context of its surroundings.

Consultation responses were set out in section 5 of the report.

It was moved by Councillor Garry Purdy, seconded by Councillor Richard Fitzherbert and

RESOLVED

That planning permission be approved subject to the conditions set out in the report and the further condition set out below:

Prior to any excavation of the ground in association with the construction of the swimming pool extension, a construction method statement which seeks to safeguard historic fabric shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. The works shall thereafter be carried out in accordance with the approved details.

Reason:

In the interests of preserving the special character and appearance of the Listed Building in accordance with the National Planning Policy Framework (2021), the National Planning Practice Guide and the Historic England Advice Note 2 - Making Changes to Heritage Assets (2016).

Voting

7 For

5 Against

0 Abstentions

The Chairman declared the motion **CARRIED**.

25/22 - APPLICATION NO. 22/00182/FUL

The Development Manager gave a presentation showing details of the application and photographs of the site and surroundings.

The Committee visited the site prior to the meeting to allow Members to appreciate the proposal in the context of its surroundings.

In accordance with the procedure for public participation, Mr John Youatt (Agent), Dr Siobhan Spencer MBE (Derbyshire Gypsy Liaison Group) and Mr Roger Yarwood (Local Resident) spoke in support of the application. Mr Stephen Walton and Mr Richard Walsh (Local Resident) spoke against the application.

Consultation responses were set out in section 5 of the report and supplementary late representations received after the Agenda publication.

Following publication of the agenda:

- 1. An email from the agent has been received, with an attached statement from the WHS (undated) which sets parameters for possible development of the site Conservation and Planning Panel. Within this document it is advised that the Conservation and Planning Panel would not object to a use on the site that conformed to the aspirations of the WHS management plan, e.g. eco-tourism, and also reintroduced the wooded character of its surroundings. It is stated that this does not mean:
 - Screen hedge planting
 - Extensive earth works
 - Intrusive signage.

Small lodges, e.g. 3m x 5m to the rear of the site (i.e. as far from the road as possible), in a dark recessive colour, in a broad leaf woodland setting may be acceptable. Trees would be planted to look 'scattered' and not formally 'regimented' to give the impression of natural woodland.

That agent advises that the Council must recognise the established use is worse than do nothing. They state that its choice is between lodges or travellers' pitches, which are in part an economic activity.

Officer Response:

DVMWHS Conservation and Planning Panel is not a statutory consultee and the guidance paper issued by the Panel was done so in exceptional circumstances. The Panel meeting was also held on the 25th November 2015, prior to the findings of the appeal inspector in respect of application 15/00642/FUL for an 8 pitch Traveller site at The Woodyard and the assessment of the impact of the development on the DVMWHS, a designated heritage asset.

Notwithstanding the above, the nature of development described by the panel was such that the site would enhance the broadleaved woodland setting of this part of the WHS, particularly in views from the turnpike road. The development applied for is more extensive in terms of site coverage and offers little opportunity to introduced broadleaved tree planting.

2. In addressing the officer's report the agent also makes the following comments: In 2014 the DDCC corporate committee resolved to adopt the Woodyard as its preferred site of 16, as a permanent site for travellers. It tested it against criteria and spent £1000s, concluding it was viable. The committee decided to adopt the Woodyard on a majority. The council has subverted that decision ever since. An application was approved for 3 temporary pitches for 3 years. It's valid until the first occupation. It breached the resolution, the need and policy and is financially unviable.

Since then the Council has pursued 4 sites: - Rowsley; Watery Lane (Ashbourne); Clifton; and Tansley. All have failed. It might be at risk of a fine in the high court for failing to provide, as before. So, we are now in the Aberdeen scenario. In that case, the Inspector ruled that the failure to supply carried overwhelming weight over other considerations.

WHS agreed that the existence of the uncontrolled use classes B1 and B8 and an ugly shed, demanded a new use, subject to conditions. WHS recommended an ecotourism use - some lodges. Travellers' sites are almost always in the countryside. Roger Yarwood will tell

you that the Woodyard is among the most sustainable sites in his nation-wide experience. The site is only 3km from Cromford, by road, bus, footpath and train.

You will see on your site visit that the site is not at risk of flooding or of adding to flood risk downstream. It's an inaccurate map. The site stands high above the river and is protected from road water by kerbs. The previous appeal is irrelevant now. Relied on a site no longer available and a bad report in other ways anyway. It relied on the Watery Lane site - a rubbish tip with badger setts, needed for the bypass.

The existing approval has already drawn the planning balance against their objections. My clients ask that on site visit you note poor environmental conditions in Homesford – photos to follow. The Highway Authority approves. Please note that the A6 is much quieter from 1800 hrs to 0600. DDDC has specified a 2 m fence and we propose a site manager's pitch. We recommend a public site so that the council can ensure appropriate tenants and behaviour.

In terms of valuation / viability, the going rate for permanent pitches is circa £30k per pitch. A tough call for your budget. But Government has recognised that... In relation to funding, although DDDC have missed the deadline, we recommend a bid now. We know the scheme will be extended, and by applying now you would join the queue. DCC has told me it has spent £70k since 2014. DDDC has not answered yet but will be as much again at least. The need is growing. To conclude, please approve the Woodyard for travellers and apply for the grant.

Officer Response:

The above points have been addressed in the officer's report and appropriate weight applied to the criteria in Policy HC6 of the Adopted Derbyshire Dales Local Plan (2017) and guidance contained in the PPTS (2015) in assessing the appropriateness of the development in planning terms. With regard to the last paragraph, although the site is not required to be in a local authority's ownership at the time an application is made, officers understanding is that it will need to be eventually leased or owned by a local authority to benefit from the funding that is available to ensure value for money and deliverability. The application has been presented to the Local Planning Authority by the land owner without agreement on any lease or transfer of the site to the District Council.

3. The Gypsy and Traveller Liaison Group have made the following additional comments: The families cannot undertake another winter on what is an unsuitable site. They consider that the age, medical and educational needs of families is a material consideration in this case.

Officer Response:

Officers appreciate the needs of the families it has a duty to provide sites for, however, the unsustainable location of the site and impact the DVMWHS weighs significantly against the development in this case.

It was moved by Councillor Garry Purdy, seconded by Councillor Richard FitzHerbert and

RESOLVED

That planning permission be REFUSED in line with the Officers recommendations as set out in the report.

Voting

7 For 5 Against 0 Abstentions

The Chairman declared the motion **CARRIED**.

26/22 - DURATION OF MEETING (MOTION TO CONTINUE)

At **8:30pm**, it was moved by Councillor Stuart Lees, seconded by Councillor Tom Donnelly and

RESOLVED (unanimously)

That, in accordance with Rule of Procedure 13, the meeting continue to enable the business on the agenda to be concluded.

27/22 - APPLICATION NO. 20/00037/FUL

The Senior Planning Officer gave a presentation showing details of the application and photographs of the site and surroundings. Members were advised that as a requirement of the Section 106 Agreement (required with the granting of planning permission), a financial contribution towards affordable housing would be required to off-site provision amounting to the equivalent of 1.1 dwelling. Members were also informed of the additional conditions requested by the Lead Local Flood Authority and with respect to tree protection.

In accordance with the procedure for public participation, Mr Richard Pigott (Agent) spoke in support of the application. Cllrs Vicki Raynes and Ian Strange (Tansley Parish Council), Mr Stephen Walton (Local Resident), Mr Richard Walsh (Local Resident), Ms Alayne Howard (Local Resident), Ms Samantha Wood (Local Resident) and Mr Geoffrey Prentice (Local Residents) spoke against the application. Cllr Paul Cruise (Ward Member) commented on the application on behalf of the local residents.

There followed a short adjournment at **7:53pm**, returning at **8:02pm**

Consultation responses were set out in section 5 of the report and supplementary late representations received after the Agenda publication.

Following publication of the agenda:

One letter of representation submitted to Sarah Dines MP and Local Ward Members has been received objecting to the proposals which is summarised as follows:

DCC Highways as a Statutory Consultee they recommend refusal. Derbyshire Fire and Rescues response says it expects New Builds to comply with B5 Approved Doc B Vol 1 Dwellings and access, a fire engine should not have to reverse more than 20mtrs – question whether there is enough space for a fire engine to turn and, if it cannot turn, then there is more than 20 mtrs of new road, from the turning area to the junction with Thatchers Croft - therefore question if there is compliance

Why do planners think they can ignore this advice, compliance is required with Fire Service access, it is not advisor

Likewise DCC engineers obviously have expert knowledge related to highway safety, why would our planners consider they are able to ignore this advice?

also note that the required 106 contributions which have been requested by DCC for Education have been significantly reduced by the planning department, and off site contributions to Play Equipment are required - surely Planners have seen the sorry state of the existing play area, where there is no rubber surface matting to ensure children's safety - surely any monies for play areas should be used to make safe this on site facility

there is no assessment related to the Bentley Brook catchment and the fact this site sits above the Bentley Brook tributary and is to have SUDS - there is no indication of management of the SUD's

DDDC know DCC do not adopt SUDS

there is no indication of the tenure of the new streets, how are they to be maintained or managed - sure we would all like to know, bearing in mind the access road Thatchers Croft is not financially secure and conditions related to street lighting and access road were never enforced by our Local Authority appears to be rather too many unanswered questions related to this site, for it to be going to a planning meeting in June.

Two letters of representation submitted have been received objecting to the proposals which are summarised as follows:

access road turning head does not appear to be able to accommodate HGV or emergency services vehicles without reversing to egress the site in a forward gear contrary to Derbyshire Fire and Rescues expectation that new development complies with B5 Approved Doc B Vol 1 Dwellings

does not appear to be an indication of the tenure of the internal streets or any written confirmation related to any legal agreements the developer intends to enter into to ensure future residents have security of tenure and future maintenance

developer has had 10 years in which to financially secure the roads and to date this has not happened and DDDC have not enforced previous conditions in the interim

on page 18 of the Storm Drainage Strategy the plan clearly shows there are five properties with four entrance points opening out onto Thatchers Lane, three of them being primary entrances - there is no other access to these properties other than Thatchers Lane

is this a genuine oversight or are the DDDC ignoring local resident concerns and dismissing experts such as the Highways Agency who have made it completely clear in their instruction that no dwelling access should be granted from Thatchers Lane

anyone who is a resident in the village knows the lane, knows how difficult it is if two cars meet on the lane, has seen refuse lorries unable to access the full length of the lane and knows the lane is used as a safer pedestrian route as the pavement on the A615 is too narrow for a parent and their children

extremely concerned that this Strategy has been accepted for consideration by the DDDC when the development plans have not been approved and still shows four entrances to and from Thatchers Lane - has resident and Local Highway Authority feedback been dismissed? if yes, please provide a full explanation and justification as to why this should be the case

if no, please explain why this has not been fed back to the Developer with the request to resubmit plans based on no entrances/driveways opening out onto Thatchers Lane

clearly this has not happened as the Drainage Strategy still refers to the development plans Ref: 20/00037/FUL

urge DDDC Planning to uphold the original Highways Agency and DDDC consultation reply and legal agreement that no dwelling access should be granted to and from Thatchers Lane appears developer needs to go back to the drawing board and to ensure plans conform with recommendations of DCC highways

surprising that DDDC planners have advised that the narrow lane is unsuitable for more access points

should this development go forward for Officers recommendation, would seriously question the integrity of the decision

Applicant has "Arboricultural assessments by our Consultants and DDDC accept that the tree does not require a tree protection area on the development site in its current form." in his statement below, and circulated via Tansley Hotwire, applicant states that:

Arboricultural assessments by our Consultants and DDDC accept that the tree does not require a tree protection area on the development site in its current form. as the owner of the TPO ash in question, would appreciate your clarification as to

DDDC accept that the tree does not require a tree protection area on the development site in its current form"

do not believe it to be DDDC's position as the Case Officers Report to Planning Committee appears to support tree protection to BS5837 standard.

Response

the response of the Local Highway Authority has been considered in the Officer's report with respect to vehicular access onto Thatchers Lane

the access will enable fire engines to drive up the road and have the ability to reverse back or vice versa

the education contribution is based on that of the previous, and extant, outline planning permission as set out in the Officer's report

monies with respect to play space upgrade are being required through a Section 106 Agreement

the land drainage has been assessed by the Lead Local Flood Authority and will need to be compliant with Building Regulations

the tenure of the new streets will need to be determined by the Local Highway Authority and the developer

a condition will need to be added as follows with respect to tree protection:

Prior to the development commencing, a detailed plan of all trees to be retained shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. Thereafter, and prior to any further materials or machinery being brought onto the site, a 2 metre high fence of Weldmesh, securely attached to scaffolding poles, inserted into the ground shall be erected in a continuous length, one metre beyond the crown spread of the trees to be retained (or such other fencing and positioning as may be agreed in writing with the Local Planning Authority). The fencing must remain throughout the period of construction and no materials or equipment shall be stored, no rubbish dumped, no fires lit or any excavation or changes in level take place within the fenced area.

Reason:

To protect trees during the construction period and in the interests of visual amenity in accordance with policies S1, S3, PD1, PD3, PD5 and PD6 of the Adopted Derbyshire Dales Local Plan (2017).

Further comments from the Lead Local Flood Authority:

since the response to the consultation dated 31 May 2022, which included conditions, have received information from Chair of Tansley Parish Council suggesting that there is a sough/culvert crossing the west of site, potentially underneath proposed house/access locations

request further conditions be attached as follows:

No development shall take place until the location and depth of the existing culvert within and adjacent to the site have been established and measures to protect it during construction have been submitted to and approved by the Local Planning Authority. If the culvert is within 3m of a proposed dwelling, measures to protect the structure of the culvert shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority

Reason:

To ensure that the culvert is located prior to construction and can be protected during construction to comply with Policy PD8 of the Adopted Derbyshire Dales local Plan (2017).

No development shall take place until a management and maintenance plan for the section of the existing culvert within the site, including how access to the culvert will be ensured, has been submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority to comply with Policy PD8 of the Adopted Derbyshire Dales local Plan (2017).

Reason:

To ensure that the culvert is maintained in perpetuity and does not pose a flood risk to new or existing properties to comply with Policy PD8 of the Adopted Derbyshire Dales local Plan (2017).

Response

With regard to the sough/culvert, the applicant has advised that this is small in size (approximately 350mm x 350mm) and carries a low volume of water. The culvert crosses through the site between the Thoresby garden and the field, along the boundary detailed on a plan which has been submitted. The applicant advises that the dwellings have been located to avoid any need to alter the culvert and the applicant believes the development will have no detriment on it.

The applicant advises that any culverts damaged during construction works will be easily repairable and that they have the skills, plant and equipment to undertake such. It is advised by the applicant that culverts are often found unexpectedly during development works but he is fully aware of the position of this culvert and will be able to avoid breaking into it with services, etc..

The culvert is advised to be located 3.25m from proposed house A1 and 4.2m from house F1. The applicant advises he has spoken to DCC (13th June 2022 post the Planning Committee site visit) and has been advised the following:

no legal agreement is required

a common sense approach is required

there is no risk from the culvert with no history of blockage

the culvert is not an issue for development to take place.

It is the Officers' view that the applicant will wish to avoid damage to the sough/culvert and that the layout does not require building over it, save for the access, but drains are often provided under roads. Officers recommend the additional conditions requested by the Lead Local Flood Authority be attached to any grant of planning permission.

Additional Information submitted by the applicant with regards to a response made to him previously by the Local Highway Authority as follows:

the pedestrian access onto Thatchers Lane remains unacceptable to the Highway Authority

consider that Thatchers Lane with its narrow width and no footways or street lighting is unsuitable to serve an increase in use of pedestrian movements and therefore do not consider it should be encouraged by providing a pedestrian link.

clarification still needs to be provided as to how the proposal will be served on refuse collection days? As the refuse vehicle cannot enter the proposed cul-de-sac due to the lack of turning, it is likely that refuse bins will be collected from the existing cul-de-sac and therefore a bin storage area will need to be provided at the point the refuse vehicle will collect from.

it still needs to be demonstrated that service vehicles like supermarket delivery vans can manoeuvre within the site.

in view that the Highway Authority did not raise any objections to 16/00913OUT for five dwellings to be served from Thatcher Lane I consider it will be difficult to sustain an objection to the principle of the proposed 3 dwellings from Thatchers Lane, however, in line with the previous application the access points will need to be provided with 2.4m x 43m visibility sightlines along Thatchers Lane. Without suitable visibility sightline the Highway Authority will not look favourable on these access points.

it should also be confirmed that all parking spaces are a minimum size of $5.5m \times 2.5m$ with an additional 0.5m if the space is bounded by a solid boundary.

The applicant advises the following in response to the above and other concerns raised:

DCC advised "happy to accept 2.4m x 17m visibility splay but parking bays will obstruct the visibility sightlines.

have revised the drawings to address this concern and submitted to Gemma Statham and copied to DDDC on 12/10/20. The required visibility will be provided.

DCC advised "Turning head not sufficient size for refuse vehicles" and "swept drawings are still required".

Swept Drawings and demonstration of adequate sized turning heads provided on 12/10/22 to DCC and copied to DDDC. DCC confirmed acceptable but recommended that consideration be given to bin storage nearer the turning head on collection day.

DCC - maintain that Thatchers Lane is not suitable to serve the proposed dwellings and would not wish to see a pedestrian link.... and would not want to encourage pedestrian use" Also notes, "outline consent conditioned no access off Thatchers Lane"

after discussions, DCC confirmed on 16/12/20 by email that, "in view the Highway Authority did not raise objections to 16/00913/OUT for five dwellings to be served off Thatchers Lane, it will be difficult to sustain an objection to the principle of the proposed 3 dwellings from Thatchers Lane." DCC maintain objection to the pedestrian link without the introduction of footways and street lighting. Have discussed the introduction of footways/street lights or the removal of the pedestrian link with Jon Bradbury and Gareth Griffiths and it was deemed that the pedestrian link should be retained and that the grass verges were adequate for pedestrian safety along with the numerous other hard surfaced areas on Thatchers Lane where pedestrians can safely stand whilst cars pass.

The applicant advises that a design and drawing has been produced by DCC specifying two street lights on Thatchers Croft (one outside no. 4 and one near the play area). It is advised that these will be installed before the occupation of any of the 17 dwellings proposed and that this would be acceptable by the applicant as a condition of any planning permission.

It is advised that, during the first phase of the Thatchers Croft development, that construction approval is in place, inspections were undertaken and that the applicant is at the stage with DCC that he can enter into a legal agreement for a Section 38 adoption.

There are private roads and communal areas which require maintenance and these will be transferred into a management company for future maintenance and it may be concluded that it is better for the whole road to be within the Management Company rather than part S38 and part private.

The first phase of the development has been pending adoption because of the need to connect gas, water and electric into the road area and it is not advisable to complete adoption (if this is the route taken) until these works have been completed. There will be normal management procedures in place for the development covering both existing and yet to be constructed houses.

Response

The initial concerns of the Local Highway Authority are noted, and respected, but they have since made no objection to the accesses onto Thatchers Lane given that they raised no objection to 5 dwellings proposed to the south of the road in 2016, albeit the planning application was refused for other reasons.

The applicant's proposal is for 3 properties to access Thatchers Lane, which is less than that of the refused scheme. Officers consider that whilst there may be some concerns, the balance lies with improving the relationship of the development to Thatchers Lane rather than the whole development turning its back to it and that, given the Local Highway Authority's revised position, that a refusal on highway safety grounds could not be substantiated at Appeal.

The Local Highway Authority maintain their objection to the pedestrian access onto Thatchers Lane. However, Officers consider that this will allow persons to access onto Thatchers Lane in an alternative manner to exiting Thatchers Croft and then turning onto Thatchers Lane and provides improved interconnectivity to the countryside. This would also provide an alternative access for Tansley villagers to access Thatchers Lane by foot or cycling.

Councillor Sue Burfoot formally moved to defer the decision to get advice and clarification from DCC Highways on the access and the fuller details on the Tree preservation from the Tree Preservation Officer. This was seconded by Councillor Robert Archer and put to the vote, the voting was as follows:

Voting

5 For7 Against0 Abstentions

The Chairman declared the motion **FALLEN**.

It was then moved by Councillor Garry Purdy that planning permission be approved subject to the inclusion of an off-site contribution towards affordable housing equivalent to 1.1 units, this was seconded by Councillor Richard FitzHerbert and

RESOLVED

That planning permission be approved subject to the conditions set out in the report and the additional conditions as set out below:

That subject to the applicant entering into a Section 106 Legal Agreement for on-site affordable housing provision, an off-site financial contribution towards affordable housing provision based on 1.1 dwelling, open space/play area provision comprising a financial contribution of £6,500 towards offsite play provision, a payment of £22,798.02 towards education provision and payment towards affordable housing should an RSL not be identified to take up the proposed on-site affordable housing, that outline planning permission be granted for the erection of 12 no. dwellinghouses, with approval being sought for access, layout, scale and landscaping, subject to the following conditions:

Prior to the development commencing, a detailed plan of all trees to be retained shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority. Thereafter, and prior to any further materials or machinery being brought onto the site, a 2 metre high fence of Weldmesh, securely attached to scaffolding poles, inserted into the ground shall be erected in a continuous length, one metre beyond the crown spread of the trees to be retained (or such other fencing and positioning as may be agreed in writing with the Local Planning Authority). The fencing must remain throughout the period of construction and no materials or equipment shall be stored, no rubbish dumped, no fires lit or any excavation or changes in level take place within the fenced area.

Reason:

To protect trees during the construction period and in the interests of visual amenity in accordance with policies S1, S3, PD1, PD3, PD5 and PD6 of the Adopted Derbyshire Dales Local Plan (2017).

No development shall take place until the location and depth of the existing culvert within and adjacent to the site have been established and measures to protect it during construction have been submitted to and approved by the Local Planning Authority. If the culvert is within 3m of a proposed dwelling, measures to protect the structure of the culvert shall be submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority

Reason:

To ensure that the culvert is located prior to construction and can be protected during construction to comply with Policy PD8 of the Adopted Derbyshire Dales local Plan (2017).

No development shall take place until a management and maintenance plan for the section of the existing culvert within the site, including how access to the culvert will be ensured, has been submitted to and approved in writing by the Local Planning Authority to comply with Policy PD8 of the Adopted Derbyshire Dales local Plan (2017).

Reason:

To ensure that the culvert is maintained in perpetuity and does not pose a flood risk to new or existing properties to comply with Policy PD8 of the Adopted Derbyshire Dales local Plan (2017).

Voting

7 For 5 Against 0 Abstentions

The Chairman declared the motion **CARRIED**.

28/22 - APPLICATION NO. 22/00374/FUL

The Development Manager gave a presentation showing details of the application and photographs of the site and surroundings.

The Committee visited the site prior to the meeting to allow Members to appreciate the proposal in the context of its surroundings.

Consultation responses were set out in section 5 of the report.

In accordance with the procedure for public participation, Cllrs David Hughes spoke on the retrospective application

It was moved by Councillor Tom Donnelly, seconded by Councillor Stuart Lees and

RESOLVED

That planning permission be approved subject to the conditions set out in the report.

Voting

- 9 For
- 0 Against
- 3 Abstentions

The Chairman declared the motion **CARRIED**.

29/22 - DURATION OF MEETINGS (MOTION TO CONTINUE)

At **8:55pm**, it was moved by Councillor Stuart Lees, seconded by Councillor Richard FitzHerbert and

RESOLVED (unanimously)

That, in accordance with **Rule of Procedure 13**, the meeting continue for a further 30 minutes to enable the business on the agenda to be concluded.

30/22 - APPLICATION NO. 22/00298/FUL

The Senior Planning Officer gave a presentation showing details of the application and photographs of the site and surroundings.

The Committee visited the site prior to the meeting to allow Members to appreciate the proposal in the context of its surroundings.

Consultation responses were set out in section 5 of the report.

In accordance with the procedure for public participation, Mr Andrew Stock (Agent) spoke in support of the application.

During debate it was moved by Councillor Sue Burfoot and seconded by Councillor Peter O'Brien that planning permission be refused due to concerns that the materials proposed for the development did not match those used in the construction of the adjacent property. This was put to the vote, the voting was as follows:

Voting

- 4 For
- 7 Against
- 1 Abstentions

The Chairman declared the motion **FALLEN**.

It was then moved by Councillor Tom Donnelly, seconded by Councillor Stuart Lees and

RESOLVED

That planning permission be approved subject to the conditions set out in the report.

Voting

7 For

3 Against

2 Abstentions

The Chairman declared the motion CARRIED.

31/22 - APPEALS PROGRESS REPORT

It was moved by Councillor Jason Atkin, seconded by Councillor Richard FitzHerbert and

RESOLVED (unanimously)

That the report be noted.

Meeting Closed: 9.07 pm

Chairman